S. C. MENTAL HEALTH COMMISSION MEETING SCDMH Administration 2414 Bull Street, Columbia, South Carolina 29201 May 6, 2022

A Business Meeting of the S.C. Mental Health Commission was held in Room 323 at the S.C. Department of Mental Health Administration Building on Friday, May 6, 2022, at 10:30 a.m. The meeting notice and agenda were posted prior to the meeting and notice made to all individuals and news media who requested information in accordance with State law.

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Pearce called the meeting to order at 10:35 a.m. Chaplain Daniel Loffredo provided the invocation.

INTRODUCTION OF VISITORS

Chairman Pearce welcomed everyone. Visitors present virtually were: Anna Maria Conner, Senior Attorney, Disability Rights South Carolina; Beth Franco, Executive Director, Disability Rights South Carolina; Elizabeth Harmon, Executive Director, SC Behavioral Health Coalition; Bill Lindsay, Executive Director, NAMI SC; and Susan von Schenk, Capital Information Affiliates (CIA). Wanda McMichael, Program Manager, Liberty Healthcare Corporation, was also present.

INTRODUCTION OF PUBLIC SAFETY

Ms. Elizabeth Hutto introduced Chief Joseph Nelson, Chief of Public Safety. Chief Nelson joined the Department in January 2022. Chief Nelson expressed appreciation for the welcome he has received since joining the Department and thanked the Commission for the invitation to meet the Commissioners. He said DMH Public Safety is a National Accredited Division through the Commission on Accreditation for Law Enforcement Agencies (CALEA), which makes the DMH Division of Public Safety the only mental health law enforcement agency in the United States to hold this distinction; a Gold Standard for Human Service Law Enforcement.

Chief Nelson introduced the following staff members from Public Safety: Wayne Prophett, Deputy Chief; Sharon Martain, Captain; Fredrick Deinzer, Captain; Davis Tucker, Captain; and Tyrone Werts, Captain. Each person talked about their area of expertise. Captain Kevin Brown was unable to be present today. One of Captain Brown's responsibilities includes ensuring the DMH Administration building is manned daily to provide security. Chairman Pearce stated that he has been incredibly impressed with the officers serving in that capacity and requested Chief Nelson to please share that with Captain Brown and the officers.

MOMENT OF COMMEMORATING 200TH ANNIVERSARY OF DMH

Chairman Pearce talked about how mental health awareness month was started and recognized four advocacy groups.

- Mental Health Awareness month was founded by the Mental Health America organization in 1949. Mental Health America was established by Clifford Beers. Shortly after graduating from Yale University, Beers suffered from bipolar disorder and was hospitalized for several years. Following his recovery, Beers along with philosopher William James and psychiatrist Adolf Meyer founded the Connecticut Mental Health Association, which blossomed into the National Mental Health Association and eventually the name was changed to Mental Health America. The South Carolina chapter was founded in 1954.
- National Alliance on Mental Illness, NAMI, started as a small group of families gathered around a kitchen table in 1979. Today, NAMI is an alliance of more than 600 affiliates and 48 state organizations. Mr. Bill Lindsay is

the executive director of NAMI SC and has done tireless work aimed at improving mental health services on behalf of DMH at the State House on many issues.

- Chairman Pearce recognized the Boards of the mental health centers as an advocacy group. He said they have done an incredible job advocating for DMH.
- Another group he recognized are the individuals who are not a part of a mental health organization, but are passionate advocates for mental health.

In honor of Mental Health Month, on behalf of the Department and the Commission, Chairman Pearce thanked those advocacy groups for everything they have done to advocate for mental health in South Carolina. He said, "You are a part of our family and necessary to the delivery of our services. Thank you!"

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

By motion duly made and seconded, the Commission approved the Agenda for today's Business Meeting.

All voted in favor to the above motion; the motion carried.

2022 HASSENPLUG CLINICIAN OF THE YEAR ANNOUNCMENT

Chairman Pearce announced the name of each nominee. The nominees were: Michele Murff, Division of Community Mental Health Services; Kevin Dozier, Aiken-Barnwell MHC; Eric Turner, Anderson-Oconee-Pickens MHC; Olivia Gail Smith, Beckman Center for Mental Health Services; Whitney Albert, Berkeley Community MHC; Julie Griffin, Catawba Community MHC; Bill McDaniel, Charleston-Dorchester MHC; Omega Smalls-Frances, Coaster Empire Community MHC; Jessica Barnes, Columbia Area MHC; Linda Graddy, Greater Greenville MHC; Julia Parker, Lexington County Community MHC; Veronica Murvin, Orangeburg Area MHC; Latoria Blake, Pee Dee MHC; Fantasia Singleton, Santee-Wateree MHC; Amie Shaver, Spartanburg Area MHC; Priscilla Morrison, Tri-County Community MHC; Robert Ann Johnson, Waccamaw Community MHC; Valerie Harts; CM Tucker Nursing Care Center; Kathryn Hollins, Forensic Outpatient and Evaluation Services; Gary Tyson, G. Werber Bryan Psychiatric Hospital; Della Hart, Morris Village Alcohol & Drug Addiction Treatment Center; Violeta Nistor, Patrick B. Harris Psychiatric Hospital; and Jaime Koenig, William S. Hall.

On behalf of the Commission, Chairman Pearce announced the winner of the 2022 Louise R. Hassenplug Outstanding Clinician of the Year is Ms. Michele Murff and presented her with an award. Following is the nomination:

Ms. Michele Murff's job title, director of Housing and Homeless Programs, provides only a glimpse of what she does to advocate for mental health patients to be able to access integrated housing options. She has been with the Department of Mental Health since 1999. It is difficult to list all the projects, initiatives, and collaborations with other agencies that she has spearheaded over the years, so here are just some of the many examples/highlights that reflect her tireless efforts to improve the lives of and bring recovery to those who live with mental illness and homelessness.

She is a tireless advocate for obtaining safe and affordable housing for those who are homeless or at risk of homelessness. She accomplishes this overarching goal by attending meetings to create partnerships with local housing providers, homeless coalitions, property developers, and community mental health agencies. She is able to encourage entities to create integrated, affordable, and safe independent housing options for our patients through her persistence on identifying needs, knowledge of funding streams, and providing SCDMH housing dollars to assist to a certain number dedicated to SCDMH patients. This takes countless hours talking to people to plant seeds of ideas, make referrals

for financial resources, monitoring construction, and connecting people to get those in need to the right place.

Ms. Murff is known nationally, through PATH and other national homeless and housing committees that she is intensely involved with, providing training and discussion on the direction of the nation.

She has an annual goal of initiating at least 30 independent, integrated units and has not fallen short of this goal, even during COVID 19. Ms. Murff has been integral in creating the 1,657 units for adults and children receiving CMHC services through her Housing and Homeless Development initiatives, SAMSHA Homeless Grants, and SCDMH Community Housing Rental Assistance.

Ms. Murff can often be heard saying that safe, affordable housing is a basic prerequisite for maintaining stable mental health, and to do this one must have a financial platform. With this premise, she applied for an SSI/SSDI Outreach, Access, and Recovery (SOAR) grant that received technical assistance to operationalize a process with SSA and DSS on Social Security supplemental income applications. She continues to facilitate meetings, monitor data, and organize trainings to further grow SOAR throughout the state. In 2021, SC saw 66 decisions made with a 71% allowance rate and an average days-to-decision rate of 123.

Ms. Murff also applied for a SAMSHA Homeless Treatment Grant for two ACT teams, with one at a community mental health center, Greater Greenville, and one with a local provider in Columbia, Prisma. This is a five-year grant that supports assertive community treatment to individuals who are homeless or at risk of homelessness and technical assistance with training needs.

Ms. Murff has been recognized with multiple awards, most recently by the Midlands Area Consortium for the Homeless (MACH), who presented her with the 2021 Lifetime of Service Award and the Heroes in the Fight-Community Advocate award from Mental Health America of South Carolina.

2021 OUTSTANDING SCDMH EMPLOYEE OF THE YEAR ANNOUNCEMENT

Dr. Rogers said one of the highlights about being the State Director is the opportunity to interact with the wonderful employees at DMH. He said the Department has been through a number of challenges this year and expressed appreciation for all the staff. He recognized Ms. Deborah Blalock to present the 2021 Outstanding Employee of the Year.

On behalf of the Department of Mental Health, Ms. Blalock announced the 2021 Outstanding Employee of the Year is Mr. William "Bill" McDaniel. Mr. McDaniel works at the Charleston-Dorchester Mental Health Center. Ms. Blalock shared excerpts from the nomination:

Bill McDaniel has been a pillar and recognizable face for our community and patients served by the Charleston Dorchester Mental Health Center for 35 years. However, to truly understand and appreciate the impact Bill has had on the patients we serve, one would need to look beyond his job description and be privy to the stories shared from patients and providers about all the efforts Bill has made throughout the years going above and beyond to help folks. As for his duties, under the Housing Coordination program, Bill has assisted patients transitioning from homelessness and has developed an excellent rapport with subsidized housing programs, apartments complexes, CRCF operators, the Homeshare providers, and private landlords. By building these relationships over the years through his role as a liaison, Bill has been able to build a substantial resource of designated apartment units, rooms, and homes solely for patient served by CDMHC. But Bill's work doesn't end there. He maintains ongoing follow-up with patients and providers to ensure they are doing well with their transition and stabilizing in their new homes and is always ready to assist with problem solving to prevent evictions. Needless to say, this type of commitment and oversight extends well beyond his normal work day, but

he has never been one to hesitate to support his patients in their time of need. He is well respected by his colleagues as a strong, determined advocate for his patients.

Bill also works closely with the SCDMH Transition specialists by assisting them with securing follow-up appointments for patients discharging from the state hospital system and ensuring their continuity of care when reentering the community. If a patient is not being reunited with their family, Bill also assists with connecting patients to local Community Residential Care Facilities and maintains longstanding, productive relationships with our CRCFs. As a savvy patient advocate, he also monitors and inspects the facilities to ensure compliance with rules and regulations while also ensuring our patients' safety and wellbeing.

Lastly, Bill recently transitioned to the Center's Unsheltered Outreach Team, bringing years of valuable street-wise and clinical and case management experience to the team. Bill spends his week in the community, partnering with other providers, being "boots on the ground" and providing street medicine and mental health support to our unsheltered population. As remarkable as this all sounds, what compels me the most in submitting this nomination is all the selfless, unconditional things we have witnessed him doing for our patients, including transporting them, helping them move in and assemble furniture, helping them shop and learn how to manage their money and expenses, fostering relationships between his patients and landlords by destignatizing mental health, and responding to any emergent situations without hesitation or complaint, regardless of time, day or night. Bill is always willing to help and does whatever it takes to help our patients be successful on their journeys to recovery.

Ms. Blalock recognized Mr. McDaniel's wife, Joanne McDaniel and expressed appreciation for her support.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

By motion duly made and seconded, the Commission approved the minutes from the Facility Presentation of April 1, 2022 and the Commission Business Meeting of April 1, 2022.

All voted in favor to the above motion; the motion carried.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Chairman Pearce expressed appreciation to Dr. Rogers for the update on Senate Bill 2 (S.2) he provided to the staff on Thursday, May 5, 2022.

Dr. Rogers provided the following:

- Governor McMaster has declared May 2022 as Mental Health Month in South Carolina.
- Yesterday the House Ways & Means Committee added an amendment to S.2 that removed DMH from the bill. Dr. Rogers referenced the Governor's 2022 State of the State Address and comments made by Representative Murrell Smith, Chairman, House Ways & Means Committee, at the hearing this past week and said the Department is at an inflection point. He talked about risk areas and the disadvantage of people outside of DMH not understanding DMH's organizational system and how we do what we do. Advertising what the Department does will inform and educate the public. Mr. David Diana, Marketing Director, is leading efforts to get the message outside of DMH. He is launching a podcast this month called "A Look Within," conversations on mental health and wellbeing. Additionally, Mr. Diana will be managing print media, social media, and commercial campaigns promoting DMH services.

- DMH is moving forward in partnership with the South Carolina Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) on the development of a new psychiatric residential treatment facility (PRTF) as well as crisis stabilization services throughout the state.
- DMH has been successful at purchasing beds in the community and will continue to look at ways to fund additional inpatient beds to increase inpatient capacity.
- DMH continues to work closely with HHS on school mental health services.
- The Electronic Health Record (EHR) system will bring about major enhancements to the Department's electronic medical records system. Vendor proposals are due in July.
- The 988 suicide crisis line will start up in July 2022. DMH will continue to support Mental Health America with the call center.

There was discussion on the importance of building strong personal relationships with legislators as a means of guiding legislative decisions concerning mental health services in the State and to educate them on the mental health services that the Department provides. Dr. Rogers said that he has already begun requesting meetings with some of the legislators this summer. Dr. Rogers will talk about other state's mental health organization models at the June Commission meeting.

Dr. Levy asked about the Governor's Executive Order authorizing the Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) to perform a comprehensive review and analysis of the DMH's School Mental Health Services Program. Dr. Rogers reported that DHHS has completed its review and Director Robert Kerr presented the findings at the recent Joint Citizens and Legislative Committee on Children (JCLCC). Dr. Rogers will share those findings with the Commission.

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

Ms. Rochelle Caton, Director of Patient Advocacy and Legislative Liaison for DMH, presented the April 27, 2022 publication of the *Legislative News*, copies of which had been provided to the Commission. Following are highlights from her report:

- H 3773 Restoration Treatment: This bill would extend the length of time certain individuals unfit to stand trial may be hospitalized from 60 to 180 days. It would also allow DMH to provide restoration treatment in detention centers and on an outpatient basis, where appropriate. The bill was ratified on April 21, 2022 and signed by the Governor on April 25, 2022.
- H 4600 Major Medical Treatment Consent: This bill would amend the "Rights of Mental Health Patients Act" as it relates to substitute decisions makers for patients who are unable to make medical decisions, so that the Act conforms to the Adult Healthcare Consent Act, in the probate code law that was changed in 2019. This bill passed the House on February 23, 2022 and received a favorable report from Senate Medical Affairs Committee on April 21, 2022.
- S 659 Sexually Violent Predator Program: The bill passed over from the Senate to the House and referred to the House Judiciary Committee on March 39, 2022. There was no further action taken; the bill did not pass this session.
- Ms. Caton announced that she will not serve as the Department's legislative liaison next year. She will continue to be the contact for constituent issues.
- On behalf of the patients and DMH staff, Ms. Caton expressed appreciation to the mental Health Center Board members for so diligently and passionately doing their duty and being a voice for the patients concerning the S.2 bill.
- Ms. Caton expressed appreciation to elected officials in the House of Representatives for giving the patients, stakeholders, and Mental Health Centers' Board Members an opportunity to be heard during the House Ways and Means Committee Hearing on May 5 concerning S.2.
- Ms. Caton expressed appreciation to the DMH employees and said the patients, families, and stakeholders recognize the staff's efforts, they trust DMH to care for them, and they want DMH to continue to help them.

Chairman Pearce expressed appreciation to Ms. Caton for her excellent work and said that what she has done at the Statehouse no one could have done it better. He thanked her for her eloquent and touching remarks.

Mr. Mark Binkley gave an update on the current status of S.2. Yesterday the House Ways & Means Committee added an amendment to S.2 that removed DMH from the bill, however the amendment says that the Department of Health and Environmental Control (DHEC) is being divided into two agencies effective July 1, 2024; Environmental Services and Behavioral & Public Health. Section two of the amendment says that the intent of the General Assembly is to fold-in DMH and DAODAS in the new department of Behavioral and Public Health. DHEC is to start planning the division into two agencies immediately. Presently, DMH and DAODAS are left intact but will participate in a study by the Department of Administration and a legislative appointed committee to be established in the future. Mr. Binkley noted that not mentioned in the amendment is the transfer of the Veterans Nursing Homes to Veterans Affairs. There was discussion.

MONTHLY/QUARTERLY INFORMATION REPORTS

Ms. Elizabeth Hutto, General Counsel, presented the items listed under Monthly/Quarterly Informational Reports, copies of which had been provided to the Commission.

Ms. Hutto reported for the month of April 2022 one pending investigation for the Office of Public Safety.

Ms. Hutto reported that as of yesterday there are 21 pending SLED investigations. Two cases were assigned to SLED; 15 cases were assigned to Long-term Care Ombudsman Office; three cases were assigned to local law enforcement; and one case was assigned to the DMH advocate.

Ms. Hutto highlighted the following for the month of March from the Patient Advocacy Report:

- 98 calls to patient advocacy.
- 72 complaints were resolved.
- The number of complaints by category resolved is 88 (complaints are broken out by category, a single patient complaint may have more than one category).

DEPARTMENTAL OVERVIEW AND UPDATE

Administrative Services & Financial Status Update

Mr. Paul Morris, Deputy Director, Administrative Services, and CFO presented the monthly financial report, copies of which had been provided to the Commission, and Administrative Services report.

Financial Status Update

• The March 31, 2022 financial report projects a balance of \$21.7 million for fiscal year ending June 30, 2022. Mr. Morris noted that the prior month fiscal year ending projection was \$20.8 million, an improvement of \$923,000. DIS decreased \$1.9 million, Community Mental Health Center's improved \$2.5 million, and Administration improved \$300,000. Staffing challenges have impacted volumes. Lower volumes reduce the dependence on non-recurring funds, resulting in a higher positive remaining balance.

Administrative Services

- Mr. Morris gave an update on the Electronic Health Record (EHR) Exploration Project. DMH is finalizing the Request for Proposal (RFP) with the S.C. Materials Management Office (SCMMO). A pre-proposal conference is scheduled on May 31, 2022; proposals are due by July 13, 2022; and evaluations and demonstrations will be held in August and September 2022.
- Mr. Robert Hardison was selected to fill the Procurement Director position, effective April 18, 2022.

• Ms. Julie Bonnette was selected to fill the Finance Administrator position, effective February 17, 2022.

HR Report

Ms. Eleanor Odom-Martin, Chief of Staff, presented the HR report, copies of which had been provided to the Commission. Following are highlights from the report:

- From July 1, 2021 through April 26, 2022, the Department had a total of 635 FTE hires and 890 FTE departures.
- HR continues to work on recruiting initiatives.
- HR conducted "Stay Interview Training" at Aiken-Barnwell Mental Health Center on April 20, 2022. A stay interview is a conversation a supervisor has with his/her employees to discover what they like about their job and why they stay. This training explores what stay interviews are, why they are important, and the stay interview process.

Community Mental Health Services

Ms. Deborah Blalock, Deputy Director, Community Mental Health Services, presented the Community Mental Health Services (CMHS) report. Following are highlights from the report:

- Ms. Blalock expressed gratitude to the mental health centers' Board members for reaching out to state representatives concerning S.2.
- Ms. Blalock commended the Charleston-Dorchester Mental Center for their excellent presentation today. She quoted Representative Murrell Smith's comment from the House Ways & Means Full Committee meeting on May 5, 2022, "I am concerned not about the outpatient care that they give, the community mental health." Ms. Blalock said this is great news for the community and that the mental health centers should be proud of the work they are doing, and for the acknowledgement from Representative Smith.
- DMH's efforts to expand crisis stabilization services efforts across the state were paused beginning March 2020 because of the pandemic. Conversations have begun again to identify site locations for crisis stabilization units.
- As of April 1, 2022, DMH is providing school mental health services in 629 schools throughout the state. Of the 495 positions, 329 positions are filled and 166 positions are vacant. A total of 21,856 students have been served. Center directors have reach out to the school superintendents in their appropriate catchment areas. Three districts have decided not to renew their contracts: one district in Horry County, one district in Kershaw County and one district in York County. All other districts have agreed to renew the school mental health services contract.
- Each mental health center has planned activities for mental health awareness month. Information and activities are posted on the centers' websites.
- Ms. Blalock presented the CMHS Trends and Transparency Monthly Indicators (TMI) spreadsheets, copies of which had been provided to the Commission.

Division of Inpatient Services (DIS)

Dr. Bellamy presented the Division of Inpatient Services report, copies of which had been provided to the Commission. Following are highlights from her report:

- May 8-12 is National Hospital Week. Dr. Bellamy expressed appreciation for the staff, their contributions, the innovated ways they are supporting and connected to the community, and their great work in healthcare delivery. She honored her hospital staff and thanked them for all they do.
- In honor of National Nurses Day, Dr. Bellamy thanked all the nurses across the Department who serve in various capacities. National Nurses Week is May 6-12, 2022.
- Dr. Bellamy announced the DIS Pharmacy Services at Bryan Psychiatric Hospital is the feature program for April 2022. Under the leadership of Dr. Kimberly Rudd and management of Ms. Christine Latham, DIS Pharmacy Services at Bryan Psychiatric Hospital (BPH) focuses on vaccine initiatives with the primary goal of increasing employee influenza immunization rates at all BPH programs and Morris Village. Pharmacy Services has nine pharmacists who maintain the additional certification to provide immunizations. During the pandemic Pharmacy Services provided agency-wide vaccine clinics. Dr. Bellamy expressed appreciation for Dr. Garrett Whittle.



PharmD, is an Immunization Certified Pharmacist, Certified Clinical Informatics Pharmacists, a member of the COVID-19 Taskforce, Pyxis System Administrator, core member of the COVID-19 Vaccine Team and has been at the center of implementation of the vaccine clinic; and for Ms. Anita Gathers, RPh, Immunization Certified Pharmacists, DIS Pharmacy Immunization Coordinator, and Coordinator of the COVID-19 Vaccine Team.

- There are a total of 139 individuals on the Forensic "Ready for Admission" Waitlist. Orders for forensic admission have continued to come in at an above average rate during April, following the all-time high of 44 orders received in March. Steady numbers of readmissions of NGRI patients in the community have continued, impacting the ability to admit from the waitlist. The Department continues to work on strategies to increase capacity and patient flow.
- The jail-based restoration pilot is scheduled to launch on May 25, 2022. Eligible defendants from Alvin S. Glenn Detention Center will be transported to Building 6 on Crafts Farrow Campus to receive treatment services. Arrangements have been made to utilize 25 beds at a secured site at Broad River Correctional facility. Dr. Bellamy anticipates opening this site by the end of June 2022. Both of these initiatives will allow for improved flow of patients in the system to support the continuing increase and demand for forensic services. Dr. Bellamy expressed appreciation to Dr. Kelly Gothard and her team, Ms. Elizabeth Hutto, Ms. Rochelle Caton, and Public Safety Partners for their efforts and great work on this project.

Dr. Levy referenced Representative Murrell Smith's comments from the House Ways & Means Full Committee meeting on May 5, 2022 and said that he was frustrated to hear the Representative's negative comments about inpatient services. Dr. Levy visited the inpatient units when he first came on as Commission member, and he said that it is important to acknowledge that DIS has some really dedicated people that work hard with limited resources. He said that he hopes the legislators will learn more about the Department's accomplishments.

Chairman Pearce asked about the Morris Village waitlist. As of April 18, 2022, there are 315 people on the Morris Village waitlist. Dr. Bellamy said she is working closely with Dr. Mark Kilgus, Medical Director, and Mr. George McConnel, Facility Director, in terms of referrals versus waits on the waitlist. Efforts are underway to refine and further operationalize the level of services needed. Emergencies and judicial requests are priority. Most of the people on the waitlist are voluntary and they are not moved from the list. There are a little over 50 beds open. DIS has begun seeing a sporadic increase in COVID positives, particularly in new admissions, creating periodic isolations and quarantines.

OTHER BUSINESS/PUBLIC COMMENTS

There were no public comments.

ADJOURNMENT

At 1:00 p.m. by motion duly made and seconded, the Commission adjourned the Business Meeting and entered into Executive Session to discuss a personnel matter. Upon convening in open session at 1:15 p.m., Chairman Pearce noted that only information was received; no votes or actions were taken.

A motion was made and duly seconded to present the "Order of the Brick" to Representative James H. "Jay" Lucas in appreciation of his steadfast support of the SC Department of Mental Health and South Carolinians who live with mental illnesses.

All voted in favor to the above motion; the motion carried.

At 1:25 p.m. by motion duly made and seconded, the Commission adjourned the Business Meeting.

ATTENDANCE

Commission Members

L. Gregory Pearce, Jr., Chair

Dr. Elliott Levy, Vice Chair (virtually)

Dr. Alison Evans

Dr. Carl Jones

Mr. Bobby Mann

Dr. Crystal Maxwell

Visitors/Staff

Mark Binkley Rochelle Caton

Captain Frederick Deinzer

Elizabeth Hutto

Chaplain Daniel Loffredo

Captain Sharon Martain Wanda McMichael

Denise Morgan

Paul Morris

Michele Murff

Eleanor Odom-Martin

Chief Joe Nelson

Valarie Perkins Greer Pickett

Deputy Chief Wayne Prophett

Dr. Kenneth Rogers Captain Davis Tucker

Captain Tyrone Werts

Brett Williams

present virtually via Zoom

Whitney Albert Dr. Robert Bank

Jessica Barnes Janet Bell

Dr. Versie Bellamy Deborah Blalock

Lee Bodie

Jordan Brantley

Dr. Robert Breen

Pat Bresnan

Jacqueline Brown

Peter Camelo Anna Maria Conner

Pete Creighton

Teresa Curry

Matthew Dorman Cedric Evans

Allison Farrell

present virtually via Zoom

Melanie Gambrell Celeste Gathers

Dr. Kelly Gothard

Julie Griffin Jeffery Ham

Lori Hammerbeck

Dr. Patricia Handley Elizabeth Harmon

Dr. Maryjane Hicks

Lesley Jacobs

Robert Ann Johnson

Charice Jones Jaime Koenig

Grace Lambert

Tracy LaPointe

Bill Lindsay Patrice Lloyd present virtually via Zoom

Barry Lloyd

Sarah Main

Dr. Allen McEniry

Teresa Meakins-Linn Demetria Orange

Vicki Redding

Tracy Richardson Dr. Kimberly Rudd

Amie Shaver

Fantasia Singleton

Omega Smalls-Francis

Gail Smith Eric Turner

Gary Tyson Susan von Schenk

Lindsay Walker

Nicole Waters

APPROVALS

Chair

Kim Ballentine **Recording Secretary**

	•		
		•	
		•	
,			